Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

February 09, 2006 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, February 09, 2006.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilman Woody Faulk, Councilwoman Alice Mabe, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
John Collins, Captain Bill Tucker, and Sergeant Tony Rushing.
 With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of February 9, 2006 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1.
Opening 
· Councilman Faulk provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments

· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of the Regular Meeting Minutes from January 12, 2006
· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that the name of Mr. Stephen Miner was spelled incorrectly (Minor).

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to approve the January 12, 2006 minutes with the correction of Stephen Miner’s name and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None 

4.
 Tax Collector’s Report 

· Mayor Becker announced that Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson was absent because her middle son died suddenly on Sunday of a heart condition; the funeral was today.

· Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Henson was not able to get the tax report done for this month; however, there are two items on the agenda that require council action at this meeting.  (1) The duplicate refund requests should be approved.  (2) The council must order the tax collector to notify residents of delinquent taxes on real property and to advertise the delinquencies at least thirty days after notification per statute.

· Mayor Becker reported that Ms. Henson had done the preliminary balancing on the tax reports and the deposits balanced with her records.  Mayor Becker hoped that everyone’s thoughts and prayers would be with Libby and her family at this time.

· Mayor Becker asked that the council approve the five duplicate refund requests totaling $217.73.  Councilman Faulk made a motion to approve the duplicate refunds and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker pointed out the verified list that showed the total number of unpaid real property taxes totaling $5,429.16.  The procedure is that the council must accept the tax delinquencies and order the tax collector to notify those taxpayers and advertise them per statute.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to order the tax collector to advertise the liens and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

5.
 Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported on the finance report for January 2006.  The 2005 tax receipts were approximately $6,500, which was the biggest category of income for the month.  Expenditures totaled $7,700.  The budget comparison shows that the town has spent $67,089 YTD out of a budget of $222,000; all departments are well within budget.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the finance report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker explained that the bill from the Union County Board of Elections for the election that was conducted November 8, 2005 was approximately $233 more than the town budgeted for.  Mayor Becker explained that they seem to go up a little more than the town estimates every two years; precinct workers salaries have been increasing.  A budget amendment is being requested in the amount of $250 to increase the elections appropriation and to decrease the contingency appropriation in order to keep the budget in balance.  Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to approve the budget amendment ordinance (O-2005-04) and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

·   The budget amendment (O-2005-04) is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE BUDGET OF

THE TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005

O-2005-04


WHEREAS, NC G.S. 159-15 authorizes a municipal governing board to amend the annual budget ordinance at any time after the ordinance’s adoption;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:


SECTION 1. 
Appropriations and Amounts. Amendment #2004-01:

	INCREASE
	
	
	DECREASE
	

	Elections
	$250.00
	
	Contingency
	$250.00

	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	$250.00
	
	Total
	$250.00



SECTION 2. 
Effective Date. This ordinance is effective upon adoption.


ADOPTED this 9th day of February, 2006.  Witness my hand and official seal:

______________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

__________________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

6.
Union County Public Schools

· Mr. John Collins commented that he had a packet available that he would leave with the mayor/clerk.  The packet includes the following: (1) The UCPS Capital Improvement Plan, which has approximately five hundred million dollars worth of capital improvements; it is a living breathing document that changes continuously.  Some of it is funded through prior bonds, whereas some of it is not; they are about to run out of prior bonds.  (2) A copy of the Strategic Plan, which is the mission of UCPS and how they intend to accomplish their mission.  (3) A memo from Dr. Mary Ellis asking for towns to work with them and a sample letter showing how UCPS responds to new information that is received pertaining to residential development as to the capacity of schools and how the development might affect future capacities/budget. Dr. Ellis would love for the town to stay in contact with them and corporate with them on any new developments. [Mayor Becker suggested that sending information to UCPS could become part of the plat approval process] (4) A letter from Koy Dawkins briefly explaining about corporate sponsorships and how UCPS deals with land owners/developments.  (5) A document from Dave Burnett (UCPS Facilities Planner) detailing how UCPS chooses school sites. (6) An information booklet (Realtor’s Guide) that includes facts and figures about the school system.  (7) Free athletic passes for each council member to any sporting event that the public schools have in Union County.                 

7.
Union County Animal Control

· Two representatives from the Animal Services Division of the Union County Sheriff’s Office were present this evening; Captain Bill Tucker and Assistant Supervisor Sgt. Tony Rushing.  Also with that Division is Lieutenant Michele Starnes who was not able to attend this meeting tonight.  Captain Tucker commented that he had been with the Sheriff’s office for twenty-four years and that Animal Services is just a division of the Union County Sheriff’s Office; all of their officers on the road are sworn deputies that carry guns/badges and have all the powers of law enforcement officers.  Sgt. Rushing commented that he had been with the Sheriff’s Office for fifteen years and that Animal Services is certainly a different aspect of law enforcement; it has been a learning experience.  The Sheriff’s Office took over doing the animal control patrolling in July of 2005 and then took over the animal shelter in October of 2005.  Over the past 1 ½ to 2 years they have been doing research and gathering data on what type of facility was needed, how big it should be, and how many animals go through the shelter during the course of a year.  They have come up with what they think is a good size shelter that will meet their needs for a few years; it is being built in such a manner that it can be expanded in the future; hopefully when it is completed things will be smoother, because the transition from the Health Department to the Sheriff’s Office has been a little bit difficult.  The new shelter will be approximately 13,000 square with the capability of going up to 102 kennel rooms (currently they have 69).   The new shelter is in the process of being built right now off of Highway 74 on Presson Road.

· The council asked many questions of the Animal Services Officers, which have been condensed as follows:

· The Union County Sheriff’s Office Animal Services Division has been given sufficient manpower to handle things per Union County ordinances; any additional more restrictive means (i.e. enforcement of a leash law) would involve more manpower.

· People who are being harassed by uncontrolled dogs while walking or riding bikes could be helped in certain situations by some statutes/ordinances that are in place; some instances are on a case-by-case basis.  There is an animal nuisance section in the current Union County Ordinance (available online at the county’s website) that explains that if a dog/cat approaches you in a vicious manner off of its property more than once (becoming a nuisance) there are some actions that can be taken according to the ordinance.  The pet owner would be notified and given the opportunity to abate the nuisance problem; if the pet owner does not abate it then they could be subject to have their animal seized and pay fines.  The ordinance addresses dogs/cats that howl/whine/bark continuously at different times of the night subjecting neighboring residents from enjoying what would be the normal expectancy of their property.  The ordinance also addresses animals that come onto your property tearing up your garbage cans or using the bathroom in your yard; it is the pet owner’s responsibility.  A complaint would need to be filed in order for these nuisances to be enforced.  There are two sections to the dangerous dog statute; the first section is the ‘dangerous dog’, which means that if a dog attacks and inflicts serious injury to a person or kills a domestic animal it can be declared a dangerous dog and the second section is the ‘potentially dangerous dog’, which means that a dog approaches in a vicious manner, but doesn’t attack or if it bites a domestic animal, but doesn’t kill or inflict serious injury it can be declared a potentially dangerous dog.   Either way it has to be declared that.  The dog owner that owns that a declared dangerous or potentially dangerous dog has to meet the requirements of the ordinance to be able to keep that dog.

· Union County does not currently have a containment law in place.  There is a difference in a containment ordinance and a leash law; if there were movement in the future in either one of those directions the county would probably go with the containment ordnance.  With some of the county still being rural that would be more appropriate.  If there is something in the Union County Ordinance that the council feels should be changed Sgt. Rushing suggested that they could voice their opinions to the County Commissioners.       

· In order to protect yourself from an animal you have every right within the power of the law to protect yourself from being injured.

· Dogs that do not have a collar or tags can be picked up.  Pet owners must provide verification of rabies vaccination upon request; if they do not have proof of vaccination they have three days to supply it.    

· The non-emergency number for animal services is 704-289-1591. By law animal bites have to be reported to Union County Sheriff’s Office Animal Services Division; they will make every effort possible to find the dog.  An animal that bites is subject to a ten-day quarantine that is required by law.

· There are currently seven animal service vehicles in operation during business hours.  Some officers are on call after business hours for emergency situations and general patrol officers have had some basic training on animal capture.    

· Wildlife (i.e. bobcats, raccoons) should be reported to Wildlife.  Any wildlife (i.e. squirrels, snakes, raccoons, skunks, deer) that are within the living areas of the home can be reported to Union County Sheriff’s Office Animal Services Division.   

· Brochures are available that have information on how to be a responsible pet owner; education is one of their main goals.  

· Councilman Faulk pointed out that there are two questions that the clerk is asking of the council. (1) How should she respond to residents inquiring about animal control?  Ms. Brooks will provide the phone numbers and explain that it is a county function.  (2) Is Mineral Springs going to do adopt a leash law?  The town council is not going to adopt one. 

8.
Consideration of Planning Board Applicants 
· Mayor Becker explained that there is a self-explanatory ballot available on the table before the council; the written ballots are public record and must be signed accordingly.  There is one vacancy for the un-expired term (2008) of Woody Faulk and three terms that expired in January 2006 that need to be filled.  Councilwoman Critz made the council aware that Councilwoman Cureton would not be running for reelection in 2007 and suggested to the council members choosing to nominate Valerie Coffey to the planning board that they have her fill the position of the un-expired term of Woody Faulk; Ms. Coffey is considering running for council in 2007 so her term would come to a natural expiration.  Councilwoman Critz added that this was for the sake of investing in people’s training and time.  Mayor Becker added that if Ms. Coffey did not decide to run for council in 2007 she could reapply for the planning board.      
· The council completed the ballots to nominate the planning board members.  Ms. Brooks read the results of the ballots.  For the term expiring January 2008: Valerie Coffey – 6 votes.  For the terms expiring January 2009: Stephen Miner – 6 votes, John Moore – 5 votes, Melody LaMonica – 4 votes, Fred Duncan – 2 votes, and Donald Ownbey – 1 vote.   
· Mayor Becker announced that Valerie Coffey has been appointed to the term expiring in 2008.  Melody LaMonica, Stephen Miner, and John Moore have been appointed to the term expiring in 2009.  Mayor Becker thanked those who applied and those that will be serving.
· Official Written Ballots per G.S. 143-318.13(b) for the Appointment of Planning Board Members is as follows: 
	Appointment for the un-expired term of Woody Faulk (Term expires Jan. 2008)

	Councilman Jerry Countryman voted for Valerie Coffey.

	Councilwoman Janet Critz voted for Valerie Coffey.

	Councilwoman Cureton voted for Valerie Coffey.

	Councilman Woody Faulk voted for Valerie Coffey.

	Councilwoman Alice Mabe voted for Valerie Coffey.

	Councilwoman Peggy Neill voted for Valerie Coffey.


	Appointments for the three expired terms  (New term expires January 2009)

	Councilman Jerry Countryman voted for Melody LaMonica, Stephen Miner, and John Moore

	Councilwoman Janet Critz voted for Melody LaMonica, Stephen Miner, and John Moore.

	Councilwoman Cureton voted for Melody LaMonica, Stephen Miner, and John Moore.

	Councilman Woody Faulk voted for Fred Duncan, Stephen Miner, and Donald Ownbey.

	Councilwoman Alice Mabe voted for Fred Duncan, Stephen Miner, and John Moore.

	Councilwoman Peggy Neill voted for Melody LaMonica, Stephen Miner, and John Moore.


9.
Consideration of a Contract with Centralina Council of Governments for the Land Use Plan
· Mayor Becker explained that he had informed Zoning Administrator Nadine Bennett that the town would have a lot of detail to incorporate into the land use plan based on the input received from UNCC; the town would want something thorough.  Ms. Bennett’s proposal allows for their GIS department to do some of the mapping work (Mayor Becker will do as much of the mapping support as time permits), two staff meetings (UNCC people, planning board members, a council member), two additional planning board meetings, a public hearing, a public forum, and writing out the land use plan.   Ms. Bennett will borrow heavily from the town’s other input in writing the land use plan; the town will not get what Weddington has, but it will be more in depth than the one in Marvin.   Ms. Bennett does not have the proposal ready for the council to approve yet, but she figures it to be in the $4,000 range.  Mayor Becker pointed out the council has the option of giving him the authorization to sign off on it prior to the next meeting by setting a dollar range (in order to get some of the input started) or waiting on the whole thing until March.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that Mayor Becker does a better job with the mapping and puts in an extreme amount of time; he has never been compensated for it.   Mayor Becker responded that he has.  Councilwoman Critz corrected herself in saying that he ‘rarely’ gets compensated and she would like for him to do the mapping, because he is familiar with it and does a great job, but she would like to also see him be compensated for it.  Mayor Becker’s thoroughness and competency by which he does these mappings is to the town’s advantage.  Mayor Becker commented that he appreciated that and would like to work with COG; however, they may have to do some of the printing, because getting access to a plotter is getting more difficult for him.  
· Mayor Becker explained that he would give some budgetary guidelines and recommended that the council set the bar higher than $4,000 (maybe $5,000), because COG contracts are a bit flexible although they are generally good at coming up with a reasonable estimate of hours they will be spending.  Mayor Becker explained that the town budgeted $43,000 for planning/zoning and have only spent $9,000 (approximately) YTD; $10,000 is encumbered for the UNCC project.  Mayor Becker commented that the town has plenty of money in the budget and would not need a budget amendment.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to authorize Mayor Becker to negotiate with COG and execute a Service Agreement Memorandum for the Land Use Plan not to exceed $5,000 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of a Letter of Support for Hospice of Union County
· Councilman Faulk explained that Hospice of Union County (a nonprofit organization) is hoping to expand their operation here and has asked for six additional outpatient beds and six in-house beds.  There is competition for the Certificate of Need; at least one other agency (a for-profit organization) in Union County is applying for this.  Councilman Faulk pointed out that the hospital was supporting the efforts of Hospice of Union County; they work closely with them on a daily basis.  “It is good for Union County to have a stronger hospice than we have and these new additional beds would help that”, Councilman Faulk said.     

· Councilman Faulk made a motion that we write a letter with the mayors’ signature from us as the town council/mayor and Councilman Countryman seconded.  Mayor Becker suggested a resolution taking the basic form of the letter.  Councilman Faulk agreed to the amendment to the motion.  Mayor Becker restated the motion as amended “to adopt a resolution with findings of fact as spelled out in the discussion page and the resolution that we as the town council encourage the certificate of needs section to approve this”.  The amended motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The resolution is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR 

HOSPICE OF UNION COUNTY’S DEVELOPMENT 

OF A NEW FREESTANDING FACILITY WITH 

SIX INPATIENT AND SIX RESIDENTIAL BEDS

R-2006-01

WHEREAS, Hospice of Union County has been the nonprofit hospice agency providing a wide array of quality hospice care to patients with a life-limiting illness in Union County and surrounding areas, and crucial support services for their families for over 20 years; and

WHEREAS, as an example of Hospice of Union County’s mission to serve the end-of-life needs of its community, they were the first hospice provider in North Carolina and one of the first in the nation to provide residential hospice care; and

WHEREAS, Hospice of Union County has years of experience in developing and operating hospice facilities and a proven track record of providing quality, compassionate care in a facility setting; and 

WHEREAS, Hospice of Union County is the ideal provider of inpatient hospice services in the community as the proposed inpatient hospice facility is a natural extension of their existing services; and

WHEREAS, the six inpatient beds would allow them to offer the community a full continuum of high-quality end-of-life care while the six residential beds would permit greater community accessibility to this level of care; and 

WHEREAS, the population of Union County increased by more than 275 from 2000 to 2005, and is projected to continue by 18% over the next five years, indicating a greater need for health care services; and 

WHEREAS, the population of persons aged 65 and older in Union County is projected to increase by almost 28% by 2010, indicating a greater need for hospice services.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs hereby encourages the Certificate of Need Section of the Division of Facility Services to provide Hospice of Union County with the means to expand their services by awarding them with the certificate of need for the six inpatient and six residential hospice beds.

ADOPTED on this the 9th day of February, 2006.

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor Becker

Attest:

_______________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

11.
Councilman Faulk COG Update

· Councilman Faulk explained that Union County was one of four counties out of nine that received an award; our library got a special recognition for its program of Hispanics in the library as well as having a number of Hispanic books.  Cabarrus County got an award for their countywide planning effort.  Huntersville, Davidson, Cornelius went together for an economic development area and received an award for that.  The Little Sugar Creek greenway project in Mecklenburg County got an award.  The officers were elected at the COG meeting and Councilman Faulk will represent the fourteen municipalities in the county.  County Commissioner Hughie Sexton will represent Union County.  Councilman Faulk will be one of the two representatives from Union County on COG’s executive committee this year.         
12.
Consideration of the Town Clerk to Become a Notary Public

· Mayor Becker explained that the recent Conditional Use Permit had to be notarized, which he took to the Board of Elections have done.  Other things have come up a few times and Ms. Brooks offered to take a notary public class at CPCC.  Upon further investigation it was found that SPCC would be a little cheaper at $50 for the class and $21 for the book.  The total estimated cost will be approximately $156, which includes the application fee and seal.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to send Ms. Brooks to school and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

13.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker pointed out that the council has the audit report on the desk in front of them; Mr. Burns will be at the next meeting.  Mayor Becker asked that the council members bring the audit report back with them next month.    

· Councilwoman Critz reported that she was at the Adequate Public Facilities Ordinance meeting in January, which was just an expansion of the outline she had reported to the council previously.  Councilwoman Critz added that she would be attending another meeting on Wednesday and would update the council in March.     
· Councilman Faulk commented that he has noticed areas that the council may be able to streamline their meetings.  A lot of time is taken up looking at the tax report, the minutes, and the finance report (which is available online or can be distributed by Ms. Brooks).  Councilman Faulk suggested that the council consider having a consent agenda that would include the tax report, minutes, finance report, and a few other things (i.e. small word changes to the ordinance) that do not need discussion.  This would free up time for other issues that need more discussion.  Mayor Becker commented that it was a good suggestion and asked Ms. Brooks to place that item on the agenda for discussion in March.  Ms. Brooks could also do a little research on it.  Councilwoman Critz commented that one red flag came up on that which is that the tax collector brings the tax report on the night of the meeting.      
· Councilwoman Cureton reported that she and Councilwoman Critz went to “Flag of a Nation” at the United Faith Christian Academy.  It was a wonderful and very interesting program. 
    14.
Adjournment 

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Countryman, Critz, Cureton, Faulk, Mabe, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be at 7:00 p.m. on March 09, 2006 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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